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The submissions on this file and the Inspector's report were considered at a Board
meeting held on 08/05/2024.

The Board decided to refuse permission, generally in accordance with the

Inspector’s recommendation, for the following reasons and considerations.
Reasons and Considerations

The proposed development, as modified by way of further information received by
the planning authority on the 14" day of December, 2022, is reliant on access to the
site via the L5046 road to the east. This would require the construction of an internal
road measuring a total length of circa 1.2 kilometres through lands which are highly
sensitive. However, an indicative route for the internal road has not been identified in
the submitted documentation and it is evident that any route from this entrance
would be highly visible in the foreground of the Protected Structure and Monuments
in the vicinity when viewed from the L5046. Having regard to the overall length of the
road and its siting and visibility in the context of the features of architectural and
archaeological significance, and in the absence of an identifiable indicative route and
a detailed architectural and archaeological appraisal of its potential impact on the
wider lands, it is considered that the proposed development is contrary to Objective
AH 05 of the Kildare County Development Plan, 2023-2029 which ‘Require the
preservation of the context, amenity, visual integrity and connection of the setting of
archaeological monuments..." and Objective AH O21 of the plan, where it is sought
to ‘Protect the curtilage of protected structures or proposed protected structures and
to refuse planning permission for inappropriate development that would adversely

impact on the setting, curtilage, or attendant grounds of a protected structure, cause
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loss of or damage to the special character of the protected structure and/or any

structures of architectural heritage value within its curtilage...’

The Board also noted the original proposal for access from the existing entrance and
avenue that connects with the R408 road, however, the Board was unable to assess
the suitability or otherwise of this access in the absence of details on sightlines and
details of the connecting internal road from the existing avenue to the appeal site.
Therefore, in the absence of the necessary details the proposed development has
the potential to have a significant impact on the features of architectural and
archaeological significance on the wider lands and on road safety. The proposed
development would, therefore, be contrary to the proper planning and sustainable
development of the area.
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